
Northwest TN Workforce Board 
American Job Center Committee 
Monday, January 28, 2019 – 10:00 a.m. 

Dyersburg State Gibson County Center, Room 129 
2211 US 45 Bypass, Trenton TN  

Conference Call – 1-877-216-1555 #845157 

Chair - Rita Alexander 
Vice Chair – John Killen 

Minutes 

Committee Members Attending: Rita Alexander, Ted Piazza, Sandra Woods, Mark Chandler, Sherry Fowler, 
Jana Hellums 
Committee members via conference call: Jimmy Williamson, Kristie Bennett, John Penn Ridgway  
Others Attending: Jennifer Bane, LeAnn Lundberg, Lana Burchfiel, Gina Johnson, Laura Speer, Connie 
Stewart, Margaret Prater, Erica Nance 

Review and Approval of Minutes of October 30, 2018 meeting: Rita Alexander called the meeting to order 
and asked the group for comments regarding the prior meeting’s minutes.  

• MOTION: Sandra Wood moved to approve the minutes as presented and Ted Piazza seconded the
motion. All agreed and the motion carried.

One-Stop Operator Report   
Erica Nance reviewed the following reports: 
• Employer Services Report: The Employer Services report shows 97 employers received 230 services in

December.  Erica is working with the Business Services team to increase participation in our employer
survey.  Employer surveys are being done during job fairs and a work experience person has called
employers to ask them to participate in the two question survey over the phone.  We already have a few
surveys, and Erica asked the committee for any suggestions for getting more.  Connie said she’s trying to
get staff to do mail outs for the Work Experience Participant Evaluations, and it could possibly be
included in the mail-out.

• VOS Greeter Reports for December: Traffic increased in all but two counties, which decreased by about
1%. We have not reached our monthly goal, but in counties like Gibson we are working at 91%, with a
couple higher than that. Smaller counties continue to remain furthest from goal, so Erica is working on
how to increase traffic in smaller counties.  Dyersburg is almost always the largest amount of traffic
lately.  Erica also reviewed the Visit by Reason report showing most people come in for job search,
resource room, and help with unemployment.

• Enrollment Summary Report:  The Enrollment Summary Report captures the number of new and
carryover enrollments for each partner.  Dyer County had the most new enrollments in each of the
programs, except for SNAP, which had Carroll and Weakley counties tying for the most SNAP
enrollments.  Dyer County now has a new counselor for Vocational Rehabilitation who comes to the AJC
twice per week.

• Target Populations Report: We have a total of 711 active enrollments as of December with 23 new
enrollments for December. Of those, 625 are receiving training and education services, 9 were youth 18-
24, and 89 were offenders, due in part to our programs that we have in place in several local jails.

• Survey Results for December: The Paris AJC completed the most surveys.  Erica has implemented a new
survey incentive program and her staff are in competition with each other to get the most surveys.
Nearly 96% of all respondents reported they would absolutely hire the person who assisted them, and
nearly 93% ranked their visit as outstanding.

Career Services Report:  
Connie Stewart provided an overview of the following reports: 
• On the Job Training (OJT): In December for OJT we enrolled 8 adults, 1 dislocated worker, and no youth.

In January, so far 5 adults, 1 dislocated worker, and 3 youth have been enrolled.
• Youth Work Experience: It is still a struggle to get Work Experience (WE) participants. We have a small

amount of money for In-School Youth (ISY), but this population is hard to enroll due to the limiting



eligibility criteria. Out-of-School Youth (OSY) are easier since they do not have to be low income, but 
must still have a barrier. Connie is trying a new strategy by reaching out to all the Tennessee Colleges of 
Applied Technology to see if they need interns to help in their financial aid and recruitment offices.  The 
Dyer County jail is also interested in being a worksite since they don’t have a case manager, social 
worker, etc., so we are trying to seek criminal justice students to work with the inmates. Connie also 
stated that we are hiring another staff person in Dyersburg, since the bulk of WE has always come from 
Dyer County. This Career Advisor will just focus on OJT and WE.   

• Training Enrollments: The numbers are a little skewed right now. Since the board approved the change 
in the travel rate to $0.15 and the ITA to $4,000, staff have to change every single participant’s 
information on their paperwork and put into VOS. It will just take a while to get caught up, therefore, so 
we actually had several more than on the report.  Training enrollment numbers are down because 
people are working and less people are going to school.  Our numbers are following the trend when the 
unemployment rate is down, school numbers are down.  

 

Business Services Report 
Margaret Prater reviewed the Business Service Report 
• OJT: We currently have 13 active companies participating in OJT.  Out of 85 placed since July 1, 2018, 47 

completed, 9 did not complete, and there are currently still 29 in training.  
• Rapid Response: The Business Services team coordinated with Caterpillar to host a multi-employer 

hiring event onsite in response to their closing. Heckothorn is on-again, off-again. They closed, and now 
they have re-opened, at least temporarily.  Staff is in contact in case they close again. 

• Incumbent Worker Training (IWT): We received the Consolidated Business Grant and have begun 
funding IWT grants.  Develey and Greenfield’s percentages for IWT are fairly high due to enrolling more 
than the proposed number for training.  The committee was asked to help spread the word about  OJT 
and IWT grants. 

• Job Fairs/Hiring Events: The Business Services Representatives (BSR) have been very busy.  Their new 
tool is the use of Facebook Live to promote hiring events.  Tyson had a very successful hiring event with 
236 applicants. There is a large regional event coming up in Huntingdon on Friday that will focus on 
skilled trades.  BSR Maleia Evans is already using social media and live video feed to promote it. 

• Pre-Apprenticeship/Apprenticeship: Amteck has already held their Showcases at several schools to 
promote this year’s REAP program. During these showcases Jon Dougherty brings the Amteck teaching 
trailer for the students to tour.  He also spoke to them in detail about what an electrician is and is not.  
For example, a lineman is not an electrician. A “Shock and Awe” day will be held in April to help the 
young people determine if they want to apply for the two-week pre-apprenticeship program in July.  
Those who complete the program have an opportunity to be employed by Amteck and enter the 
Registered Electrical Apprenticeship program. 

 

Supportive Services Policy:  
Jennifer Bane presented the following staff recommendation be made to the Supportive Services policy in 
order for it to be inclusive of all work-based training programs:  
• Work-related support service up to $300 one time only payment for uniforms, drug screens, background 

checks, supplies, etc. needed to be successful in on-the-job training, transitional jobs, pre-vocational 
services, or work experience activities. (Stipend to cover clothes, uniforms, etc.) 
• MOTION: Sandra Wood moved to approve recommended policy changes. Ted Piazza seconded. 

Motion carried.  
 

• Participants may receive a travel stipend for the first 30 days of a transitional job or work experience 
activity to offset their gas expenses until they have received one month of pay, at which time, they 
should have been able to budget money out of their paychecks to pay for their own gas expenses.  In the 
event a transitional job or work experience position requires the participant to travel, the travel stipend 
may be extended through the duration of the work experience or transitional job.   

There was some discussion on the reason for the policy changes, so Connie explained they have found 
the best way to recruit youth is through other youth.  The AJC is interested in hiring a youth to go out 
and market to other youth, and we need the ability to pay a low income participant travel money.  The 
transitional job is 320 hours and Work Experience 3-6 months so travel payments would be limited to 



those timeframes.  The question was asked if we seek auto insurance proof for liability purposes?  DSCC 
as the employer of record has total liability and participants are covered on their Worker’s Comp policy, 
but proof of insurance is not required as far as the group knew.  The Committee also asked if the existing 
ITA policy would cover this cost.  The existing policy goes by the participant’s training term for those in 
occupational skills training but is limited for only the first 30 days for those in work experience.  We are 
now working towards utilizing non-profit sites for the initial 3 months of a Youth Work Experience, prior 
to moving to a potential employer for another 3 months, so the 6-month maximum will probably be 
needed for most participants.  It was explained that this will likely only be an occasional need, and hasn’t 
ever been needed until these new positions that required travel.  

• MOTION: Mark Chandler moved to approve recommended travel stipend policy changes so that 
they can be extended for transitional jobs and to compensate for travel required of the position. 
Sandra Woods seconded. Motion carried.  
 

Discussion of Supportive Service Offerings: Mark Chandler, Southwest Business Services, helped clarify the 
handout listing their list of supportive services for the committee’s discussion. Mark explained that on 
October 1, Southwest gained a new one-stop operator, and much of the changes to supportive services 
came as an initiative from Mid-Cumberland to the board to get numbers up.  
• Childcare: It was clarified that childcare funds are only offered as a last resort if it’s a barrier that will 

keep a participant from employment or training.  In the past, the state has asked us to look on a regional 
basis at our supportive services.  Our local area has focused on travel, books, and supplies.  The 
committee asked how this is funded and if it is in addition to the ITA, to which Mark responded he thinks 
it is in addition to the ITA, similarly to how NWTWB has just voted to remove travel from our ITA.   

• Youth Incentives: This incentive is similar to what we did years ago when we paid for test stipend and 
they got a $500 for earning their GED, along with incentives for gaining employment.  We are trying to 
figure out how to tie this potential incentive to Work Experience (WE).  One suggestion would be that 
once a participant attends 4 Adult Ed classes we will try to place in WE, and then they would receive 
bonuses for getting hired, staying in same job, etc. The State’s many initiatives for funding 
postsecondary, such as TN Promise and TN Reconnect limits the need for ITA funding, so we need to 
focus more on support services.  Connie Stewart said it would be good to have some type of policy to 
allow for funding to be used for re-testing.  For instance, if an LPN fails their licensure exam and needs 
to test again, we need capability to pay for retest. We’ve paid for drug screen, driver’s license fees, 
background checks, and steel-toed shoes, limited to $300 for those in work experience.   

• Next steps: The group reviewed the list to determine which, if any, supportive services should be 
considered for addition to the local policy.  It was suggested that childcare be taken off of the list 
because it’s too expensive.  The committee discussed capping it and tying it to the ITA.  Several youth 
will probably qualify for Families First funding and won’t need childcare services.  It was suggested that 
staff look into offering medical care services since things like eyeglasses can affect an individual’s ability 
to work.  Right now we refer to other agencies.  It is suggested that we look for proof that the incentives 
for youth actually help.  If it’s that last little thing that gets them to success, then the group is not against 
it.  Connie said it was a huge incentive the last time we did it.  The committee will possibly discuss tying 
it to WE. 

 

Proposed 2019 Meeting Dates:  Future meeting dates for the remainder of the year were proposed and the 
group agreed to tentatively scheduled them for: April 29th; July 29th; and October 28th at 10:00 a.m.   

 

Other: The next Board meeting is set for Tuesday, February 26, 2019 at the Elks Lodge in Trenton.  Board 
members were asked to complete their annual Conflict of Interest form prior to or at the meeting.  
  

As there was no other business, meeting was adjourned. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Lana Burchfiel, Public Information Specialist  














































